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MINUTES OF THE 61st ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING

Tuesday, 19th November 2024 at 7pm
The meeting was held at the Glen-yr-Afon Hotel, Usk.
Chair’s Welcome
Richard Howell, Vice Chair of Trustees, opened the meeting by welcoming everyone to our 61st AGM. Marc Leppard, our Chair was unable to attend tonight’s meeting and Richard was therefore deputising. There were a few changes to the published agenda so that staff were able to give a more detailed picture as to how we were working to reach our strategic goals. Richard then introduced our new CEO, Natalie Buttriss who had joined us in October. Natalie then spoke about her first impressions since joining GWT and highlighted some of the impressive statistics outlined in the annual review. She then spoke about her ambitions for the future of GWT.

Nature Based Solutions (Strategic goal 2: People are taking meaningful action)
Petra Mitchard and Rob Magee, outlined the Youth Work Showcase, highlighting the wonderful work in which they are engaged. They introduced three young members who spoke about their experiences with the Stand for Nature Wales youth project and The Nature Nurturer’s group. The audience was able to see what an inspiration our young members were and the huge contribution they make to GWT’s wellbeing and future. Charlotte Spring, Senior Community Engagement officer then outlined how the team was finding a new way of working with communities in urban areas. She described the projects that had taken place in Newport during the year. Richard thanked the young members for sharing their experiences and congratulated them on the confidence they had shown during their presentations.
AGM

Richard reminded everyone that the minutes, annual report and accounts had been posted on the GWT website and that no queries had been received. He asked all members to have their voting cards ready.
Vice-Chair’s Report
Richard began his remarks by underlining that GWT was continuing to lead the way in protecting nature in Gwent against the backdrop of an everchanging world, especially the climate crisis. We have experienced for ourselves how this year’s seasons have been in disarray, moving through a cold wet spring, a minimal summer, leading into a grey wet, warmer than usual, autumn culminating in last night’s arrival of winter with a downfall of snow! However, our 2030 strategy has been turning into reality during the year with some spectacular highlights. These have included the opening in June, of our new reserve, Bridewell Common, extending our holdings and protection of Gwent levels by 33 hectares.  New water vole records at Bridewell Common have already been set and pine martens have moved out from the Forest of Dean into Gwent, including 2 of our reserves. A petition of over 6,000 signatures was handed in at the Senedd urging the Welsh Government to call a halt to major development on the Gwent Levels SSSIs. Richard also touched on the problems of funding our work and told members we will be working through the coming year, making the Trust more efficient and extracting the most out of every pound we receive. Work has taken place with other Welsh Trusts to explore ways of working together to identify opportunities for co-operation and partnership. One example of this is that we share our new Head of Finance, Zoe Porter, with Radnorshire Wildlife Trust. Richard concluded by thanking, on behalf of the Board, everyone who had worked so hard for us during the year, in particular our former CEO, Adam Taylor, who resigned in March, Gemma Bodé, who took over as interim CEO while we recruited Natalie and Leigh Danziger, our Finance Manager who left GWT in June. We are truly grateful to our donors, major funders and our generous members, without whom the Trust could not function.

Richard then handed over to Tim Rathbone, our treasurer, who took the audience on a guided tour of the year’s accounts.
Annual Accounts
Tim began by explaining the reason for the preparation and presentation of the financial figures. It was important that Trust members were provided with transparency as to the current financial position of GWT. We were operating in a very difficult financial climate. However, all our work had been delivered with satisfactory or good results. Our membership had been maintained against a sector backdrop of significant cancellations and there had been no serious financial events during the year. Last year’s income was £1,425,526 and expenditure £1,537,847, leaving a deficit of £112,321. Income had been severely affected by less grant money being made available from central and local government, with more charities bidding for the smaller amounts available.  However, the projected deficit had been £213k but through the efforts of staff, this was reduced to £112k, a significant achievement. 
Richard thanked Tim and as there were no comments or questions, moved on to the next agenda items.             
Minutes of the 2023 AGM: - These were approved nem con.

To receive the Annual Report and Accounts of the Charity for the year ending 31st March 2024: - Approved nem con.

To appoint Haines Watts as Auditors: - Approved nem con.

To re-elect trustees for another term of office: - David Rees re-elected nem con.

To elect co-opted Trustees: - The Board recommended the election of: Tom Abbey-Smith, Mary Barkham, Mavis McKenzie Cecil, Juliet Holt-Wilson and Tim Rathbone. Approved en bloc nem con.

To introduce the elected officers of the Board of Trustees for 2024/5: - Chair: Marc Leppard, Vice-Chair: Richard Howell, Treasurer: Tim Rathbone, Company Secretary: Sue Finn (until a replacement can be appointed).
AOB

No AOB had been notified prior to the meeting. This, therefore, concluded the formal part of the meeting. 
Gemma Bode, Head of Nature Recovery led a short tribute to Roger James, our President Emeritus, who died on July 30th. Roger had served as Trustee, Chair of the Board, President and latterly President Emeritus over many years and had led WING, our Newport group, passing on his prodigious knowledge and enthusiasm for all things wildlife, especially to our younger members. A fuller appreciation of Roger’s work with the Trust appears in the latest issue of Wild about Gwent. There was then a minute’s pause during which a recording of a robin singing was played, in memory of Roger and other much valued Trust supporters who had passed away during the year.
Interval for tea and coffee
Nature Based Recovery: Nature is in Recovery (Strategic Goal 1)
Andy Karran, Evidence Manager, spoke about the large amount of survey work that had taken place on the reserves this year. This had been recorded on maps and would provide an excellent baseline for next year’s work. Andy showed a slide of how the maps looked, identifying areas where more was needed. Water voles were spreading, and the eradication of mink was going Wales wide. Other exciting species identified this year were Pine Martens, now caught on GWT cameras and a parasitic plant, Greater Broomrape, that was thought extinct in Gwent but had appeared on New Grove Meadow Reserve.

Kath Beasley, Community Ecologist, described her work running projects for local authorities as well as surveying farms. We now have over 500 local wildlife sites across Gwent. Owners are able to access help and support from the Trust in managing these. She showed a clip of Pine Martens and spoke about the 10 vulnerable species we are targeting in our 2030 business plan. One of these, the Nightjar will be surveyed in detail next year. 

Tom Campbell, Nature Recovery manager, highlighted other work that had been done. A number of drystone walls had been built, and a new management approach was being put into place at the Silent Valley Reserve, where fencing had been replaced. We have twenty volunteers checking regularly on our livestock. Seed had been moved from Great Traston farm to Bridewell, thus encouraging the wildflower meadows we are encouraging there. Magor Marsh along with Newport Wetlands has been identified as a damsel and dragonfly hotspot. Tom ended by providing some truly impressive figures. In the past year we had recorded 374 volunteers who had given over 8,000 hours of their time.

Nature Based Solutions: - Nature is taking a central and valued role in helping to address local and global problems. (Strategic goal 3)

Rose O’Hagan, Wild Health Project Officer, reported on another very successful year. The number of people who have taken part in the project now tops 1,200. Since 2022, this has meant 700+ sessions, over 12,000 hours of engagement, and 1,000 hours of peer monitoring. As well as engaging in helping nature recover, participants had enjoyed the opportunities to socialise. Rose quoted comments made that showed how much the project had helped individuals, e.g. “this project is better than any pill” She emphasised how important it was that GWT secured further funding to continue this life changing project.   
Nathalie Nicholaus, Senior Rivers Restoration Officer, spoke about two important projects. First was the clean-up work that is going to improve the rivers within Gwent. The River Usk is being sampled by citizen scientists as part of a mass sampling project. Samples are sent to Cardiff University to be tested for contamination. In Silent Valley, wood is being left in the river to build “leaky dams”. These will slow the water moving downstream, thus changing the nature of the area and providing a habitat for more wildlife.
Natalie led a huge thank you to all the staff who are working to improve the environment within Gwent. She drew attention to our new Facebook page and our monthly e-newsletter. Anyone who was not receiving this and would like to, was asked to contact the Trust.

Richard thanked Natalie for the hard work that had gone into making the AGM such an interesting reflection on the GWT’s progress during the year, commenting that this evening had been an important part of her induction process! Richard closed the meeting by thanking all who had attended the AGM and continued to support the Trust.  
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